
River Grove Elementary
Board of Directors Meeting

Tuesday, April 20, 2021 6:00 PM - 7:30 PM
Virtual

MINUTES

1.0 Call to Order: Chair Dan Miller called the meeting to order at 6:02pm.
1.1 Roll Call: Dan Miller, Marcy Ost, Annie Beck, Lisa Dochniak, Angie Hong, Jessica Hansen. Also in
attendance - Drew Goodson and Ele Anderson. Board member Bre DeCorsey submitted a letter of
resignation on March 20, 2021.

2.0 Approve Agenda

● Miller suggested moving the election nominations agenda item to the front of the agenda and noted
that the next board meeting will be Thursday, May 20.

● Motion by Dochniak. Second by Beck. All members vote yes. Agenda approved.

3.0 Approve Minutes: March 16, 2021

● Motion by Ost. Second by Dochniak. All in favor. Minutes approved.

4.0 Community Discussion

● Board member Bre DeCorsey submitted a letter of resignation to step down from the board as her
children will be moving out of the school and into the Mahtomedi District. The board expressed their
thanks for her service as a board member and PTO member.

4.1 River Grove Community Updates
4.1.1 Board Member Driven Initiatives  - Goodson will request a board resolution related to
class size during the administrator’s report.
4.1.2 Authorizer Comments (if in attendance)

4.2 Community Comments

5.0 Appointment of Board Member to complete Member DeCorsey’s Term

● Miller suggested that the board consider appointing Katie Bruns to the board. She ran in the most
recent election and was the next largest vote-getter. He has spoken with her and she is interested in
serving.

● Hansen spoke highly of Bruns and said she is respectful and responsible.
● Motion to appoint Katie Bruns by Beck. Second by Ost. All in favor. Motion approved.
● After appointment, Katie Bruns officially joined the board at 6:18pm.

6.0 Consideration of Call for Nominations and Board Elections

● Miller shared information about the timeline for board elections.
○ Positions currently held by Dan Miller and Jessica Hansen will be up for election. A call for

nominations will need to go out soon with nominations made by May 4. Elections will be held
at the May 20, 2021 Board Meeting, which is also our annual meeting.

○ Do we need a different process for elections? In the past, we have done voting by paper ballot
and people need to sign their name to the ballots. Should we consider offering electronic
voting as an option?

○ Hong volunteered to work with Anderson and Goodson to develop this year’s election and



voting process.
○ Miller explained that we are a non-majority board, as outlined in our bylaws. This means that

we could not have 4 teachers on the board or 4 parents on the board.
● Dochniak moved to approve the call for board nominations. Second by Hong. All members vote yes.

Motion approved.

7.0 Finance Reports & Actions

● Kyle Knudson shared information from the March 2021 financial report.
○ Not much has changed. May - June tends to be a “cash-crunch” for charter schools as revenues

catch up with expenses.
○ We received $10k from ESSER federal grant that we need to spend before receiving new

funds.
○ We do not qualify for ESSER 3 grants.
○ At the moment Grove is projecting a $176k loss. He and Goodson will work together to see if

any additional cost savings can be achieved.
○ A few places where expenses appear high or low are due to expenses that tend to be

front-loaded at the beginning of the year, or relatively small line items.
○ The state will owe us about $92k in holdback at the end of the year.

6.1.1 March 2021 Approvals
● Motion to approve by Hong. Second by Beck. All in favor. Motion to approve financial

report approved.
6.1.2 Staff Stipend Goals

● While our financials are doing well compared to other charter schools, we are
currently carrying a high deficit. We have a stated policy of carrying a 10% reserve.

● Miller shared the Finance Committees thoughts regarding staff stipends. They don’t
think it’s possible right now, given our current debt and unknown expenses for the
remainder of this year and next year too. It might be possible to offer something in
the coming school year.

● Knudson said that Grove would end up with only a 6% reserve if we proceed with
staff stipends. He does not recommend.

● Beck asked if there is a possibility to offer a retroactive stipend to teachers in the fall
if they leave at the end of this school year. Also, if the stipends are included in the
budget next fall, will they necessarily happen or might they get cut again? At what
point in time might this become a board decision instead of a financial committee
decision.

● Miller said it all depends on how our budget is developed for the coming year. It
would be unlikely to retroactively offer stipends to teachers who leave at the end of
this year. At minimum, we would like to include a permanent cost of living increase
for staff instead of a one-time stipend. There is hope on the horizon with enrollment
growth but we’ve lost a lot of money due to COVID and the CUP amendment process.
Taking care of staff and retaining staff is a priority for the board. This could continue
to be a monthly agenda item but he would like to give staff an official yes or no
instead of giving staff false hope.

● Goodson said it is a challenge currently to keep our budget afloat and retain a
minimum 10% fund balance. He thinks it will not be possible to offer stipends this
year. Grove has not received the amount of grant support we expected and has many
COVID related expenses. There are still a lot of unknowns for next year - whether
we’ll be continuing with COVID protocols or not. Recommends developing a definitive
timeline for making decisions on stipends or pay increase for next year. The board
could still vote to approve stipends against Financial committee recommendations if
they want to. The board could also commit to building pay increases into next year’s



budget.
6.1.3 Bell Bank Letter of Credit Update

● No update. Communications have been slow.
6.1.4 Audit Acceptance: The board received and accepted the Annual Audit from Clifton Larsen
Allen, as emailed by Knudson earlier this week.

● The board also received the 990 Tax Return

8.0 Director’s Report

● Goodson shared an enrollment update - we currently have 215 students enrolled for the coming
school year.

●
● He is currently working on potential remodeling needed to allow for all the classrooms spaces we’ll

need next year
● This year we are heavily staff with support staff compared with normal years due to COVID. That will

need to change for next year and we’ll need to remove 2 para positions.
● Our bus 3-yr leases are up on the busses. Considering extending the leases for another two years.
● It is not clear what COVID protocols will look like in the coming school year.
● Grove accrued a lot of expenses related to the CUP amendment that will hopefully pay off in the long

run.
● Grove will likely be hiring 4 new staff positions for next year. Two new SpEd teachers were recently

hired. The school is continuing to look for a band/orchestra teacher.
● Learning program: Whole staff will go to visit Wildland School at the end of July; a leadership group is

planning. The school has a similar mission and vision with but with older students. Teachers are
currently conducting testing and evaluations.

● Ms Klepper and Ms McDonald will be teaching summer school. Invitations will be extended to specific
students at higher need first. At the moment, we can only accommodate 12 students in the program.

● MCAs will be happening next month.
● Goodson requested that the board recommend a resolution to allow some flexibility in enrollment so

that we can get from 215 to 225 students for the coming school year. All students on the waiting list
have now been invited. This would also bring in more funds for next year’s budget.

○ Beck - how many are currently enrolled in 3rd grade? Goodson - 34. Anderson - last year, the
board approved 35.

○ Anderson - we have gone through lottery applications now and don’t want to turn away
additional prospective students within our normal class size limits and the CUP cap.

● Hong - motion to give staff Goodson and Anderson the discretion to enroll additional students up to
the 225 CUP limit, within the class size limits previously approved last year. Second by Dochniak. All
members vote yes. Motion approved.

8.1.1 PTO Report
● Katherine Hardie provided updates.
● Grove earned $7000 in the Read-a-Thon. 350 books will be donated to Books for Africa.

Prizes will be extended to winning students soon.
● PTO is currently working on their next year budget. After receiving the Read-a-Thon check,

PTO will be making a donation to the school. They are also hoping to purchase a storage shed



to put in the field for athletic equipment.
● PTO will also be holding its election in May. All positions except for Breena Slivik’s are up for

election.
● The plant sale is coming up. There will also be a trail clearing and litter pick-up event this

weekend, 9am-noon. Lunch will be provided for all volunteers.
● The merchandise store is up and running on the Grove website. Orders will be sent home

with students and are also available to incoming students.
● The first week of May is national teacher appreciation week. There was also a para

appreciation week in January while the school was remote so nothing happened. So, the PTO
would like to do a full staff appreciation day. Ideas from the board on what to do?

○ Coffees; breakfast everyday; hire a sub to give teachers extra prep time; bring in a
masseuse to do chair massages during the day; gift cards; a drawing for extra big
prizes; catered lunch; food truck.

● Potential project: organizing the garage and closet spaces over the summer.
● Ele Anderson mentioned that the Book Fair will begin tomorrow and will be outside.

9.0 Old Business
8.1 Teacher and Staff Eval Planning

● Staff were given the option to do a self-reflection or traditional evaluation. Goodson has been
doing walk-throughs of classrooms. Is primarily doing traditional evals with new teachers.
Trying to make the process flexible and less-stressful this year.

8.2 21-22 Staff Contract Timeline Planning
● Contracts for next year are set to go out tomorrow.

10.0 New Business
10.1 2021-2022 Budget Planning (must be passed by 6/30/21)

● Miller and Hong suggested planning a budget workshop that is separate than the May 20
meeting.

● Hansen suggested holding a 1hr meeting 5:15-6pm indoors with social distancing and then
moving outdoors for the official meeting. Move the annual meeting back to 6:30pm.

11.0 Next Board of Directors Meetings:
10.1 Regular Board Meeting on Thursday, May 20, 2021

12.0 Adjournment: Dan Miller adjourned the meeting at 7:57pm.


